NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

09 AUGUST 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:40 a.m., Friday, August 09, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Reta Jones at 8:40 a.m., Friday, August 09, 2002.  Board members present were: Reta Jones, Jim Salas, Brian Quintana, Donna Stryker, and Katherine Ingold.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Donna Stryker led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
Present was Alicia McAninch, NMSVH Braille Transcriptionist.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Donna Stryker – Thanked everyone for their indulgence when she had to miss the July 2, 2002 meeting of the Board of Regents.  She was not able to attend because of an important obligation involving her son.  She expressed her pleasure at being present at this meeting.  She complimented NMSVH and the Superintendent on the latest edition of the INFOCUS newsletter.  She stated that the articles that were contained in that newsletter were very informative and very well written.  The entire issue was excellent.  She stated that she is not aware of who receives the newsletter but hopes that it is widely distributed outside of NMSVH.  She presented copies of the National Agenda Parent Perspective and National Agenda Teacher Perspective to the Superintendent.  She encouraged the Superintendent to distribute the print material.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she already had copies of the material and intends to use the National Agenda print material during the parent training sessions scheduled for this year throughout the state.  Donna Stryker thanked the school for giving her the opportunity to attend the International AER Conference in Toronto, Canada.  It was an excellent conference.  She informed the attendees that there will be a National Agenda meeting next Saturday morning at 9:00 a.m.  Work is underway to get the National Agenda for New Mexico up and running.  She presented all of the meeting attendees with silver ribbon pins.  These pins are affixed to a card that says “Inclusion does not mean fitting students with special needs into regular schools, it means creating schools where everyone fits.”  These pins were purchased through a grant that was awarded to a school back east.  The school gave Donna Stryker a bag of the pins and asked that she distribute them.  

Katherine Ingold – Wished everyone a good morning.  Expressed her pleasure at being on the main campus for this meeting of the Board of Regents.  Stated that she also attended the International AER Conference and enjoyed the sessions that were presented.  She stated that it was the most enlightening, educational experience that she has had since being appointed to the Board of Regents.  She thanked the school for giving her the opportunity to attend the conference.      

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that things have been going well.  He is currently taking care of last minute details before his departure for Massachusetts at the end of the month to continue his college education.  That means that this will be the last meeting that he will physically attend for a while.  He will continue to participate in the meetings via telephone when his schedule allows.     

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Thanked the school for the opportunity to attend the International AER Conference.  It was an excellent conference.  

President Jones – Stated that she also enjoyed the International AER Conference and learned a great deal.  She brought back a great deal of information that she hopes can be discussed during the course of upcoming Board meetings.  She stated that the AER Conference helped her to understand the National Agenda and its purpose.  She read the contents of a card that was sent to the Board of Regents from Euleen Vest, an employee of NMSVH.  Euleen Vest recently experienced the loss of a family member.  The card expressed her appreciation for the thoughtfulness and kindness displayed by the Board.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

Alicia McAninch brought samples of the centennial memorabilia that has been produced and will be sold to the staff and public.  These samples included T-shirts, hats, and coffee mugs.  Book bags have also been ordered but have not arrived.  Alicia McAninch presented NMSVH Centennial coffee mugs to each member of the Board of Regents.  

B. Parent Input.  

Brian Quintana read an e-mail that was sent to him from a concerned NMSVH parent.  The e-mail read, in part:  

Since you graduated, many things have changed for the students…no skating, no movies, very little dining out, no horseback riding, no skiing, no snacks, no summer program for all…in effect, NOTHING that would allow for a smooth transition into society.  For some of the students, the school was the only interface into a community or the means to do anything in a “social or normal” setting.  The staff has been cut drastically in some areas.

I suppose it is a money situation.  At least I would hope that is the reason.  However for our students, the littlest in society, I would hope the government could do better.

I am writing to you to enlist your aid to return the school to its greater days for all the students behind you, so that they could be able to have the background that will make them a success in life.

I would appreciate you telling me to whom I can appeal the children’s cause…in addition to yourself?  And please, when you are in the Regents meeting, be watchful and protective for the kids…in case the Regents are the real culprits.

President Jones thanked Brian Quintana for sharing the concerns of the parent who submitted the e-mail.  She also explained that it is not the policy of the Board to respond to concerns presented during Public or Parent Input.  However, the concerns of this parent are noted by all in attendance and may possibly be addressed under an appropriate agenda item.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Jones asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  President Jones stated that she would like to see Major Focus moved to the end of all future meeting agendas.  Since Major Focus is concentrating more on the strategic planning aspect of NMSVH functions it needs to be placed on the agenda where more time can be devoted for in-depth discussion.  If it is placed at the end of the agenda, we will not have to observe time limitations.  Donna Stryker stated that she agrees with the recommendation but requests that Major Focus be discussed earlier on this meeting agenda as she has professional obligations that may require her early departure.  Superintendent Jennings stated that due to the staff orientation that is being held today Dr. Johnson was planning on a 10:00 a.m. Major Focus presentation.  She asked that the Board consider allowing Major Focus to be presented at 10:00 a.m. for this agenda.  President Jones agreed with the recommendation to hold Major Focus at 10:00 a.m. for this agenda.  She asked that agenda item XI.A. NMSVH Vision and Mission Statement be grouped with Major Focus as they closely relate to each other.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to move Major Focus to the end of the meeting agenda for all future meetings, and concurred with the recommendation to group Major Focus with agenda item XI.A. for this meeting.  President Jones asked if there were any other timed agenda items?  Superintendent Jennings stated that a representative from FMSM Design Group would be here at 1:00 p.m. to present on agenda item XI.G. Contract Architect.  A representative from NM State Investment Council is scheduled to present agenda item XI.D. at 2:00 p.m.  President Jones recommended that in the future all timed presentations be scheduled for earlier in the morning.  The Board agendas have been getting shorter and scheduling timed presentations for the afternoon session may result in the Board remaining in session longer than is required.  The Board concurred.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Kelly King and Ron Later are scheduled to present agenda item XI.E.  They are both currently involved in staff orientation training.  She asked that the Board identify a time for their presentation.  The Board recommended that agenda item XI.E. 2002 Summer Programs be presented at 1:30 p.m.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 2, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  Brian Quintana stated that his Board Comments are in error.  The minutes reflect that he was working an internship under Senator Domenici when he was actually working under Senator Bingaman.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that item VII.C. next to last sentence, contains a spelling error.  The word conscience should read conscious.  President Jones asked if there were any other corrections or comments?  There were no other corrections or comments.

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to add that she also enjoyed the International AER Conference.  She stated that it was great to have the majority of the Board members present at the conference.  She stated that there is a great deal of exciting things happening right now.  She stated that she met with Dr. Jerry Ball of the State Licensure Unit who is willing to work with NMSVH in trying to get state licensure for TVI.  She informed the Board that she was recently appointed to the Governor’s Committee on Concerns of the Handicapped.  She stated that she attended a meeting on August 8, 2002 regarding the Olmstead Act.  This was the third stakeholders meeting held on the Olmstead Act.  This meeting came as a result of Senate Joint Memorial 54, which tasked the Governor’s Committee on Concerns of the Handicapped to develop a plan on how the state will address the Olmstead Act.  This plan is then to be provided to Human Services.  She stated that she feels that we have been communicating with the contractors that the Governor’s Committee on Concerns of the Handicapped has been consulting with to help the state look at the plan and develop it.  We have been educating them about all of the NMSVH programs, not just the main campus programs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she felt that the third stakeholders meeting went very well.  She had an opportunity to meet the chairperson of the Governor’s Committee on Concerns of the Handicapped.  The committee will hold its first meeting August 25, 26, and 27.  The first two days will be on Medicaid and the third day will be the meeting of the Governor’s Committee on Concerns of the Handicapped.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the intent behind the Olmstead Act is not to reduce or close state supported schools, but to look at the clients that are being served to ensure that they are being appropriately assessed and appropriately placed.  The whole intent is to get persons with disabilities out into community based integrated settings.  There was not a lot of discussion on the two state supported schools, NMSVH, and New Mexico School for the Deaf (NMSD).  Superintendent Jennings stated that she did ask whether there were other states that the consultant was aware of that had plans that included their state supported schools.  The consultant referred Superintendent Jennings to other states including Maryland and Texas who actually included their schools for the deaf and schools for the blind.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the focus of the Olmstead Act is on assessment and making sure that students with disabilities are being given appropriate assessments so that they are receiving appropriate services.  She stated that it is her opinion that NMSVH is providing the appropriate assessments and the appropriate services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the third meeting did not produce any negative statements regarding NMSVH or NMSD, and no talk of closing either of the schools.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH has 55 students enrolled on the main campus for the 2002/2003 School Year.  Of the 55 students enrolled, 8 are new students, 2 of the new students are in the main campus Preschool class, 2 will be in the secondary Regular Education program, 2 will be in the Career Readiness program, and 2 in the younger multiply impaired classroom.  There are also 5 potential students who have not yet enrolled.  Superintendent Jennings stated that at the last CHE meeting where herself and Retha Coburn presented the Early Childhood Expansion Proposal and Capital Outlay Request, Commissioner Quintana made the comment that “he has no doubt that the needs of NMSVH are legitimate and need to be supported by CHE.”   The comment made by Commission Quintana was a plus for NMSVH whether our requests get support this time around or not.   This comment showed that CHE is becoming more aware of what NMSVH is all about and is beginning to support and advocate our cause.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn also attended a meeting to present our budget where Commissioner Burks made a comment that NMSVH has a very proactive Board.  Donna Stryker took the opportunity to educate the Board on the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act (IMAA) that is being worked on nationally by over nine national organizations that include the National Federation for the Blind, American Council of the Blind, American Foundation for the Blind, and Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Handicapped.  These organizations and other individuals in the blindness community have pulled together to work on the accessibility issue, which is a major issue for students and adults.  The IMAA addresses the need to get educational materials in an accessible format in a timely manner that allows students with visual impairments to keep up with their peers.  Donna Stryker discussed the status of the IMAA and the work that is in progress. She thanked Brian Quintana for personally bringing the IMAA to the attention of Senator Bingaman during his recent internship in Washington, D.C.  We have had a difficult time getting New Mexico to sign on to the IMAA.  With the education that Brian Quintana provided to Senator Bingaman we may see New Mexico begin to move forward on this issue.  Donna Stryker encouraged everyone in attendance to voice their support of the IMAA to Washington, D.C. and the State of New Mexico.  If the IMAA does not pass we will continue to have an accessibility issue for our students with blindness/visual impairments.  Brian Quintana pointed out that even when the IMAA does pass they are predicting that it will take at least three years before the accessibility act is fully implemented.  Donna Stryker stated that we need everyone with legislative power in the State of New Mexico to support the IMAA.  Jim Salas explained that a positive side of the IMAA is that the publishers are supportive.  They are already in agreement as to the type of format that is necessary to make the IMAA work.  So this is not a controversial issue with the publishers.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the school is working to rally support for IMAA.  Letters have been sent out statewide explaining IMAA and asking schools to contact their legislative representatives.  She stated that she also had an opportunity to discuss IMAA with Representative Terry Marquardt.  Reta Jones pointed out that the Board packet contains letters from Senator Pete Domenici and Senator Jeff Bingaman relating to IMAA and the correspondence that was sent to them by Superintendent Jennings.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 2, 2002 as corrected, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report?  Discussion was held regarding the two Itinerant Teachers that transferred from the Outreach Department to the Early Childhood Program.  President Jones asked if the vacant number of FTEs (36.5) is based on the revised current budget?  Veronica Gallegos stated that the vacant number is part of the positions that are in the process of being filled.  A small number of the vacant positions need to be revised to reflect the 2002-2003 budget.  President Jones stated that she understands that of the 36.5 vacant positions, 28 of them are positions that need to be filled.  President Jones asked how many of the 28 vacant positions are dorm staff?  Veronica Gallegos stated that approximately 8 of the 28 positions are dorm staff.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the total number of vacant positions (36.5) would be revised to reflect the 2002-2003 budgeted figures.  President Jones asked that the next Personnel Report reflect the revised vacant positions as they relate to the 2002-2003 budget.  This will provide a clearer picture of the staffing shortages at NMSVH.  There were no other questions or comments.  Accepted as presented.

B. Monthly Investment Report – June 2002.

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn stated that she tries to present the Investment Report in a positive light, but with the poor performance of the market it gets increasingly difficult to do.  She stated that one positive note is that we lost less than we did the previous year.  Retha Coburn stated that one question that was asked of her during her presentation of the budget to CHE was where NMSVH was investing its funds?  CHE is always supportive of the state investment programs and was pleased that NMSVH participates with the State Investment Council.  There were no additional questions or comments.  Accepted as presented.

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2002

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2002?    Retha Coburn stated this report accurately reflects the end of the year expenditures.  She pointed out that the overall cumulative is 88.34% of the total budget.  This reflects an overall budget savings of 11.66% or $951,897.10.  The overall savings is actually greater than what is reflected on this report.  Several months ago we actually decreased our budget by over $200,000.  These budget savings are the result of hard work by the NMSVH staff.  President Jones stated that we had $6.8 million in revenues and $7.2 million in expenditures.  This kept our overall use of reserves down to approximately $400,000.  This is much better than the over $1 million use of reserve funds that we were experiencing.  She also pointed out that last year our overall expenditures were almost $8.3 million and overall expenditures for this reporting year were $7.2 million.  Financially we are much healthier now, despite the fact that we experienced expansion during this reporting period.  President Jones stated that she is very proud of the work that has been done by NMSVH staff to decrease expenditures while protecting programs, and at the same time increasing revenue sources.  We are moving in the right direction to ensure that NMSVH stays viable for the future.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the increased financial stability is the direct result of a team approach.  Each of the Department Directors have worked very hard with the Business and Finance Office and have motivated their middle managers to support the effort while continuing to provide the level of support and programs that the students deserve.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to the Department Directors and their staff for their hard work.  There were no additional questions or comments.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:32 a.m. to 10:40 a.m., August 9, 2002

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:32 a.m., Friday, August 9, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:40 a.m., Friday, August 9, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Reta Jones – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to hire, Sue Adams for full time main campus nurse, Randall Lucas for full time Itinerant Teacher, and Linda Jordan for full time Itinerant Teacher, pending reference checks  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – Strategic Plan - Outreach.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson, with the assistance of Ruthie Ford and Pat Stevenson provided an overview of the Outreach Department, which includes Itinerant Teachers, the Instructional Resource Center (IRC) Bookroom, and the IRC Media Production.  Services to students with visual impairments throughout New Mexico as well as the students who attend our campus program are the focus of the Outreach Department.  There are two distinct divisions within Outreach and are supervised by the Outreach Director.  The first division is the Outreach Itinerant Department and is composed of eleven employees.  The Itinerant Department is responsible for delivery of direct services to students with visual impairment for whom the local education agency (LEA) is their least restrictive environment (LRE).  Staff in this department consists of the administrative assistant to the Outreach Director and ten vision professionals who provide itinerant services around the state.  The second division is the IRC, which is further divided into two units.  The IRC Bookroom is a lending library that utilizes American Printing House (APH) quota funds and other funding sources to maintain a lending library that serves campus students and students registered with APH.  Students who do not qualify for APH funds may receive items if they are available for loan.  One full time and one half time employee staff the bookroom.  The IRC Media Production division produces media when requested for students attending the campus programs and students attending school in their LEA.  There are two staff members in this division.  Members of the different departments and units are team players with the needs of students with visual impairments as their primary concern.  Dr. Johnson provided a written report that address 5 areas for Outreach Itinerant Department and the IRC Bookroom/Media Production Department.  The 5 areas addressed were:  who they are; what their greatest strengths are; what their greatest risks are; what they would like to see happen; and what their department’s action priorities are.  This document was included as part of the meeting Board packet.  Ruthie Ford provided a brief overview of the IRC Bookroom operation.  Pat Stevenson provided a brief overview of the IRC Media Production operation.  Discussions were held regarding the challenges that face the IRC Bookroom and Media Production, including the preparation time for instructional materials requested by schools, material requests from school districts, volunteers for media production, and the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act.  Dr. Johnson complimented everyone who works in Outreach/IRC.  She stated that they all work very well as a team.  President Jones stated that she is very happy with the format that was used for the Outreach written report that was presented at this meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she asked that all departments utilize this format when they prepare their Strategic Plan Major Focus presentation.  She asked if the Board had any comment or recommendations regarding the presented format?  The Board felt that the format and content of the report is excellent and will be very useful during the Strategic Plan Major Focus presentations.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Outreach report?  Donna Stryker expressed concerns regarding the statement in paragraph 3 which states that the number of students on the active caseload is too large to allow itinerants to be able to provide the optimal level of services necessary for each student.  This reflects the recurring theme that New Mexico does not have enough TVIs in the public school systems,  NMSVH does not have enough Itinerant Teachers, there is a large number of students with blindness/visual impairments in the public school system, and as a result the students who need services are not receiving the level of services that they deserve.  Dr. Johnson stated that it is hoped that the Personnel Preparation Program will alleviate this problem by the completion of its 5-year cycle.  By the conclusion of the cycle we should have more TVIs in the public school system to better serve the students.  Donna Stryker stated that the folks that are out in the field who want to be TVIs and participate in the Personnel Preparation Program are not finding out about the program from their LEAs.  The LEAs are getting the information that we are sending out but seem to be holding the information at the administrative level instead of getting it down to the teachers who are targeted.  She stated that she spoke with a number of professionals during the recent AER conference that had not heard of the Personnel Preparation Program.  She encouraged NMSVH to look at other ways to get the Personnel Preparation Program flyers to the teachers in the field so that the program is a success and the school districts throughout the state can benefit from increased TVI services.  Dr. Johnson stated that she feels it would be easier to disseminate the information if the State Department of Education and school districts would post the Personnel Preparation Program information on their website.  Jim Salas asked what other ways are available to reach the classroom teachers?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have tried to get the information to the average classroom teacher by sending the information to each school’s principal.  She also stated that the Personnel Preparation Program was announced during the New Mexico AER Conference.  She stated that Jennifer McClarin would soon be sending out information to her vision group who will then disseminate the information within their schools.  President Jones asked if we are prohibited from directly contacting teachers within each school?  Dr. Johnson stated that we are not prohibited from contacting them directly.  The NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Teachers are contacting them as they visit each school.  President Jones asked if we could mail directly to the classroom teachers?  Dr. Johnson stated that obtaining each individual teacher name, mailing address, and having the manpower to accomplish such a large mailing would be prohibitive.  She also stated that the Outreach Itinerant Teachers are hand delivering Personnel Preparation Program information directly to teachers in the school that they serve.  Jim Salas pointed out the Itinerant Teachers are probably only interfacing with teachers who have students with blindness/visual impairments in their classrooms.  They are probably not interfacing with other teachers who may have an interest in TVI or O&M certification.  Donna Stryker stated that she feels President Jones has a good idea.  Is it possible for NMSVH to put together a mailing list of all the elementary and secondary schools in the State of New Mexico and mail them the Personnel Preparation Program information?  Superintendent Jennings stated that a mailing list has already been put together and the information has already been mailed directly to each school principal.  Dr. Johnson stated that she could have the Itinerant Teachers get permission to post the information on each school’s bulletin board.  Donna Stryker recommended that they get permission to place a flyer in each teacher’s distribution box.  Dr. Johnson stated that putting together a database of all elementary and secondary school teachers would be an enormous undertaking.  And after the database is put together it would require frequent updating.  Donna Stryker stated that she will check to see if it is possible to place a link on the State Department of Education’s website to the Personnel Preparation Program information.  Dr. Johnson stated that she feels that part of the problem is that school administrators and interested teachers are putting off enrollment until the last cohort, not remembering that each cohort is limited to the number of enrollees.  We need to get them to consider one of the other cohorts.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels the most effective tool we have for drumming up interest in the Personnel Preparation Program is the face-to-face interaction between the Itinerant Teachers and the individual teachers.  Jim Salas asked if a lot of teachers in New Mexico belong to NEA where they would receive a newsletter?  It may be beneficial to publish the Personnel Preparation Program information in newsletters and periodicals that are received by teachers in the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Veronica Gallegos has communicated with New Mexico NEA and has gotten the Personnel Preparation Program to them for publication.  We do not know if they intend to publish the information.  Jim Salas stated that we need to contact NM NEA and explain the importance of publication.  Discussion continued on publications/periodicals for advertisement of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Donna Stryker strongly recommended that we get the Personnel Preparation Program information published in the Journal of Visual Impairments and Blindness (JVIB).  It is a widely read publication that will be effective in educating the New Mexico teachers to the existence of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Also recommended were the NFB Braille Monitor, Reflection, and ACB Braille Forum.  Superintendent Jennings stated that advertising in these publications would result in national level awareness.  President Jones pointed out that it may be seen by someone who has been contemplating a move to New Mexico and the Personnel Preparation Program may be the incentive to bring them to our state.  Donna Stryker stated that with the nationwide teacher shortages, teachers are willing to move around the country to fill teaching positions.  Jim Salas stated that it might also be beneficial to distribute the Personnel Preparation Program flyer to the state universities.  Dr. Johnson pointed out that universities may be hesitant to advertise another universities program when they are fighting to keep their student enrollment up.  Dr. Johnson recommended that we also submit the information to SPEDEX.  Donna Stryker stated that efforts have been made to recruit teachers from within New Mexico for the Personnel Preparation Program.   If we are being less than successful in filling the cohorts from within the state then we should attempt to recruit teachers from outside the state.  Out of state teachers who participate in the Personnel Preparation Program will still be required to utilize their skills and certification in the State of New Mexico for the 5-year period.  Dr. Johnson asked if out of state applicants would need to have a New Mexico school sponsor?  President Jones stated that a New Mexico school sponsor would be necessary.  President Jones asked if there were any other questions or comments concerning the Strategic Plan – Outreach information?  There were no other questions or comments.

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Proposed NMSVH Policy 202, Employee Classification.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 202 for Board approval.  She reported that a revision to this policy was presented to the Board during the July 2, 2002 Board agenda.  At that time members of the Board had expressed concerns about outlining staff benefits in a policy that addressed employee classifications.  It was the opinion of the Board that state mandated benefits should not be outlined in an NMSVH policy.  NMSVH should rely on the benefit information as it is outlined in the appropriate state statutes and regulations.  Therefore, this policy was revised to remove all benefits explanations.  The policy now simply states whether a particular employee classification is or is not eligible for state mandated and NMSVH benefits.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed revision?  There were no questions or comments.

B.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 646, Use of NMSVH Facilities & Services.

Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH Policy 646 was revised to provide clarification on the fees that NMSVH charges for use of its facilities.  The previous policy, under the fee schedule, listed charges on a per event basis.  This created confusion when an organization or individual would want to rent NMSVH facilities for a multi-day event.  To provide clarification the fee schedule now lists charges based on a per day basis instead of a per event basis.  All other entities in Otero County who rent facilities do so on a per day basis.  In addition, a stipulation was added that requires organizations using our facilities to ensure that buildings that they use are properly closed and locked following their use; a refundable $200.00 facility deposit is required prior to the date of the event to offset the cost of facility cleanup and repair if needed; NMSVH staffing charges were added to the fee schedule; and a requirement that any organization wishing to use the NMSVH pool must utilize the NMSVH staff lifeguard.  In the past we have required a certified lifeguard, but allowed using organizations to provide their own.  We feel that that practice may put NMSVH into a liability risk.  President Jones asked if the requirement to utilize the NMSVH staff lifeguard has been run by legal counsel to ensure that we are not placing ourselves into a greater liability risk?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have not consulted legal counsel regarding the lifeguard requirement.  President Jones stated that we might be putting ourselves at risk.  She also stated that outside organization use of our pool worries her.  We need to determine if we have increased liability exposure by renting out our pool.  If we have an increased liability exposure we need to determine if it might be in the best interest of NMSVH to remove pool rental from the facilities available for public use.  Superintendent Jennings stated that legal counsel would be consulted regarding outside use of our pool.  President Jones stated that we also need to ask if the exposure would be any different if our lifeguard was being used, or the outside organizations lifeguard was being used.  It is understood that we require outside organizations to provide proof of liability insurance before they can use our facilities.  But if we provide the lifeguard to the outside organizations are we then taking over the liability responsibilities?  Superintendent Jennings asked that the policy be approved with the exception of the lifeguard stipulation.  This will allow NMSVH to begin charging the appropriate fees immediately.  We will then contact legal counsel and determine the liability risks of providing a lifeguard for the pool use, and the liability exposure of allowing outside organizations to utilize the NMSVH pool.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 202 as presented, and the revision to NMSVH Policy 646 with the exception of the pool facility use fees and lifeguard requirements pending input from legal counsel.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items


A.
NMSVH Vision and Mission Statement.

Superintendent Jennings presented draft revisions to the NMSVH Vision Statement and Mission Statement.  The draft revisions were put together utilizing input from the Department Directors and utilizing examples from other schools for the blind.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if it is the desire of the Board they can take these draft revisions and utilize them to develop new vision and mission statements, or we could take these draft revisions and provide them to a committee tasked with developing new statements.  Discussion was held on the use of the word “empower” within the mission statements.  Donna Stryker stated that she thought we had a vision and mission statement.  She asked if we are rewriting them?  President Jones stated that the point was to begin looking at long-range issues, not just focus our meetings on policies and decisions.  The first concern was that the vision and mission statements might not be providing enough direction for the program.  We also discussed the fact that there was little participation by the current Board members in the development of the current vision and mission statements.  The Board and the administrative body of NMSVH have changed since the development of the current statements.  President Jones stated it would have been helpful if the Board had been provided with a copy of the current vision and mission statements along with the presented drafts.  Before discussion is held on the draft statements the Board needs to review the current statements and the current strategic plan.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that the strategic plan is being rewritten and it may be a year before it is completed.  President Jones stated that the old strategic plan could be used for the purpose of vision and mission statement development.  It will serve to provide a frame of reference.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the draft revisions to the vision and mission statements were developed because of criticism that we were receiving from public schools.  The criticism is that NMSVH is not abiding by the vision and mission statements because the current statements communicate that NMSVH will do everything for the student and removes responsibility from the public schools.  The draft revisions communicate that NMSVH will support the education of all students who are blind and visually impaired.  It makes it clear that NMSVH is here for support, not to provide everything.  President Jones asked Superintendent Jennings to outline the process that was used to develop the draft revisions.  Superintendent Jennings outlined the process that was used to develop the draft revisions.  President Jones stated that it was her vision that the statements be developed through the process of discussion between the members of the Board and Department Directors and other key personnel within the school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the draft revisions that are submitted as part of this agenda are simply a starting point for discussion.  These proposed statements convey to the Board the thoughts and ideas of the Department Directors.  We by no means thought that the Board would approve what is submitted today.  Donna Stryker asked if the strategic plan was utilized in the development of the draft revisions?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the strategic plan was disregarded during the process because the strategic plan no longer applies to the NMSVH structure and programs.  It is too out of date.  That is why the strategic plan is being rewritten.  President Jones stated that questions are being asked out of curiosity in the process that was used to develop the draft revisions.  She is not saying that the process is right or wrong.  She simply wanted to know the process.  This type of question sparks discussion that can be beneficial to the development of a comprehensive vision and mission statement.  She stated that there are some questions that need to be asked and discussed regarding NMSVH and its role in the education of blind and visually impaired students.  These questions need to be discussed as part of the vision and mission statement building process.  We need to know who and what we are before we can develop statements that say what we will do and where we want to go.  Discussion continued on the types of questions that need to be explored.  Donna Stryker talked briefly on the process that was used for development of the current vision and mission statement and the reasoning behind their development.  She stated that she thinks the type of exercise that is being recommended by President Jones for development of revised statements is an excellent idea.  She stated that she does not want this type of discussion or exercise to be held at the end of a Board meeting day.  She recommended that discussion and development of the vision and mission statements and discussion on strategic planning be placed early on the meeting agenda when everyone is fresh.  Donna Stryker also recommended that each member of the Board of Regents have a copy of IDEA along with the vision and mission statements and strategic plan.  To facilitate the process of strategic planning and vision and mission statement development all members of the Board of Regents need to know the law and be familiar with the mandates of IDEA.   President Jones stated that as part of the development process she feels it is important to get input from everyone with a vested interest so that we can assure that the school becomes what we want it to be, while at the same time meeting the letter of the law.  She stated that this discussion today is a good start to the process.  Katherine Ingold agreed that the staff input in the process is valuable.  Superintendent Jennings stated that to facilitate this process for the next meeting she would ensure that Brian Quintana receives an electronic copy of IDEA, and that Katherine Ingold receives a print copy.  She will also provide each member of the Board with our current vision and mission statement, and the information that was utilized to develop the presented draft revisions.  President Jones wants to ensure that the information provided is not “filtered”.  She wants to ensure that everyone also sees any opposing views or different perspectives within the management team.  Opposing views and different perspectives will fuel discussion that will be beneficial in the development process of the vision statement, mission statement, and guiding principles of NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this development process might be very lengthy.  President Jones stated that it may be a lengthy process but will be beneficial to the school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that everyone feels that the vision and mission statements need to drive the strategic plan.  She stated that she needs some parameters so that she is aware of the expectations.  President Jones stated that she does not feel that the process will take months to accomplish.  She stated that she feels that it is critical that the management team have total buy-in on the vision and mission statements.  That is why she feels that some type of general participation by the people within the organization is important to the process.  Without that participation and buy-in we will not have the necessary support to ensure that the vision and mission of NMSVH come to fruition.  Superintendent Jennings asked that she be provided with some guidance on how the Board would like to see this process handled.  Donna Stryker stated that she has some print material on vision and mission statements that may be beneficial for guidance of the process.  She stated that she would get the material to the Superintendent and Regents.  President Jones stated that she would develop a vision of the process to include how it can work upward and how it can work downward.  We are concentrating on three areas, vision, mission, and guiding principles.  With input from staff we should be able to establish a vision and mission statement, and guiding principles. Once we have them established each department will have the guidance needed to develop programs and processes.  It is important that staff do not tell the Board what they think we want to hear, but tell the Board what staff wants us to hear.  That will ensure buy-in by the staff and ultimately success in meeting our vision and mission statements.  

B.
Pay for Performance.

Superintendent Jennings stated that the paperwork that was provided to the Board in support of this agenda item is not completely up to date.  Since its submission there have been more changes.  She asked that the Board put that paperwork aside.  Veronica Gallegos will provide copies of the Pay for Performance documentation that was approved in 1999, with current revisions.  Superintendent Jennings stated that from the time the Pay for Performance was approved in 1999 there have been some changes.  She wants to keep the Board updated on the changes as they occur.  The intent was to provide the Board with the most recent changes to the Pay for Performance plan.  Most of the changes to the plan resulted from converting salaries to hourly wages based on audit findings.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like the Board’s approval on increasing the pay schedule for the school nurses.  Currently for a 4-year degree the pay schedule is $17.14 to $25.71.  Because of recruitment issues, and looking at comparable nursing entry rates she asked that the Board approve a scale increase of 10%.  If approved the entry rate would be $19.41 and the top end of the scale would be $29.13.  President Jones asked if there were any questions regarding Superintendent Jennings request?  Donna Stryker asked if that increase would affect the budget deficit?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the nursing positions are already budgeted.  No adverse impact to the budget is expected.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve a 10% increase to the School Nurse pay scale.   (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Jennings stated that the Pay for Performance plan took us from annual increases based on being employed at NMSVH for an additional year to increases based on job performance.  The current plan dictates that the pay for performance increases shall occur on the anniversary of the employee’s date of hire.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that pay for performance increases occur two times a year dependent on where the employee’s anniversary date of hire falls on the calendar.  If the employee’s anniversary date of hire falls in the first half of the fiscal year (July 1 to December 31) the increase would occur on July 1 of the following year.  If the employee’s anniversary date of hire falls in the second half of the fiscal year (January 1 to June 30) the increase would occur on January 1 of the following year.  Under the old plan we had staff whose anniversary date of hire fell in June of the fiscal year who would have to wait almost an entire fiscal year before they received the pay for performance increase.  The recommended revision to the plan would alleviate this problem and would be fair to the employee. Instead of everyone’s increase occurring on July 1 of a fiscal year it would be spread to two dates per year.  President Jones asked if this was for transitional purposes, or would be permanent?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it would be permanent.  This school year everyone received their pay for performance increase on July 1.  To protect staff morale this year it was decided to pay everyone on July 1 instead of telling some staff they would not receive their pay for performance increase until as much as 11.75 months later.  If we go with the new plan, staff will not have to wait for their pay for performance increase any more than 6 months from their anniversary date of hire.  President Jones asked if everyone got a pay for performance increase on July 1 of this year?  Superintendent Jennings stated that only those employees who had at least satisfactory job performance and were within their pay ranges received an increase on July 1.  Jim Salas asked how many employees did not receive a pay for performance increase on July 1, 2002?  Superintendent Jennings stated that there were 2 employees who did not receive an increase on July 1, 2002.  President Jones stated that everyone, with the exception of 2, received a 3% pay for performance increase on July 1, and everyone received a 3% cost of living increase on July 1, for a total increase in salary/wage of 6% on July 1, 2002.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it was very important to award those increases because NMSVH had been criticized by the Commission on Higher Education and the Legislative Finance Committee for not giving the staff salary/wage increases in the past that were commensurate with increases that were awarded to public school employees.  Because of this criticism it was important to include these increases in the budget.  The 2003-2004 budget contains a 2% cost of living increase, 2% pay for performance increase, and $10,000.00 was set aside for the merit pay bonuses.  Jim Salas asked how many employees we have?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are currently at 153 staff.  She began to explain how the merit pay bonuses would be awarded.  President Jones stated that she feels it would be beneficial to defer any discussion on the merit pay bonus until the revision to the pay for performance plan is submitted to the Board and is discussed during the September 13 regular meeting of the Board.  This will give the Board an opportunity to re-read the pay for performance plan prior to discussion.  President Jones asked how the cost of living increase is calculated? Did we use a standard percentage or is it based on an index?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is based on a standard percentage that was determined when the fiscal year budget was developed.  President Jones stated that the cost of living increase did not then have anything to do with the cost of living.  She cited a firm who awarded a cost of living increase of only 1.45%.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we try to be sensitive to what is being awarded by other school districts around the state.  President Jones expressed concern about the standards used for determining whether an employee was eligible for a pay for performance increase.  Superintendent Jennings stated she understands the concern.  But it is her hope that NMSVH will not have any employees who are performing below a satisfactory level.  President Jones stated a true pay for performance system should be much more allocated to the merit performance.  She stated that we need to review the pay for performance plan, remember the discussions that were held prior to its approval in 1999, and discuss the issues again at the next Board meeting.  President Jones stated that the pay for performance system and the merit bonus system are items that require periodic revisit to ensure that they are having the effect on performance that was originally intended.  The September meeting will be a good time to revisit these incentive systems.  Donna Stryker asked if the Board members need to bring their copies of the pay for performance plan to the next Board meeting?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would send everyone a fresh copy with current updates.  No action was taken on the recommendation to award pay for performance increases on 01 July and 01 January dependent on anniversary date of hire.


C.
FY 2004 Proposed Budget.

Retha Coburn presented the FY 2004 proposed budget.  She stated that this budget is due to the Commission on Higher Education by September 15, 2002.  The Board is scheduled to meet again on September 13, 2002.  So we do have another opportunity to meet on this budget if there are any questions or problem areas.  The only revenue increase that is reflected on the proposed budget is the increase that is anticipated for the 2004 Outreach services.  In 2004 Outreach direct services will be funded by the public schools.  This results in a revenue increase of $124,000.00.  In 2003 the State Department of Education is partially funding the direct services in the amount of $200,000.00. Superintendent Jennings stated that she is hoping that the $124,000.00 increase in revenue for Outreach direct services is a low figure.  The estimate was kept low since this is the first year that NMSVH will charge for direct services and accurate revenue could not be determined.  President Jones asked where the revenue figures are reflected in the FY 2004 proposed budget?  Retha Coburn stated that the first few pages, which contain the revenue figures, are not included in this proposed budget.  The Board was provided with total revenue figure on the cover memorandum.  The breakdown was not provided because beginning balances have not been completed yet.  Adjustments are still being made.  President Jones stated that while we are on the topic of the budget she feels it is important to discuss concerns that were expressed in the e-mail that was sent to Brian Quintana by a concerned parent.  The parent expressed concerns that activities such as skating, movies, dining out, horseback riding, skiing, snacks, and summer camps for all students were no longer being provided by NMSVH.  She expressed that she feels these activities may have been cut due to budget restrictions.  President Jones stated that she feels that we are raising the staff level of consciousness regarding budgets.  During the summer camp presentations she heard references to the lack of budget on 4 or 5 different occasions, from the staff that were responsible for directing the camps and presenting the brief to the Board.  She is glad that we have a culture where staff is aware that we must operate under a budget.  But it is almost becoming a misinterpreted, negative mantra.  This misinterpretation and negativity is now filtering down to the parents of the students that we are serving.  Parents are hearing that departments and programs must operate within a budget.  So when they hear or see that a program or activity is no longer being offered they immediately think it is because of budget cutbacks.  This is of great concern.  Brian Quintana stated that he has heard from other parents about programs that are no longer being offered.  Brian Quintana asked if the programs and activities that are addressed in the parent email have been cut, and for what reason?  Dr. Wood stated that the skiing program still exists on campus.  Every student went skiing last year.  Every student does not go every week.  Some of the older students may not go skiing as often as they did in their earlier years because the older students are involved in prevocational activities instead of recreational activities.  As they get closer to graduation we shift emphasis from recreation to trade preparation.  With the older students this would also apply to many of the other activities that are this parents concern, such as horseback riding, movies, etc.  Horseback riding was held in the fall last school year, but was not held in the spring.  Our students have dining-out on every other Tuesday.  The student taxi is available for students on Monday through Thursday night to allow the older students the freedom to go off campus with permission.  Students are required to travel off campus at least one time per week.  Movie trips are still held during every weekend on campus, and occasionally during the school week.  We take the students to the Flickinger Center for performing arts presentations when there is something that is of interest to the students.  We did not do as much skating this past school year at the public skating arena.  However our students have the option of skating, bike riding, skateboarding, and other outdoor activities every afternoon following the school day.  The bowling alley is down to one lane.  But the lane is made available for student use.  We are down to one lane because we are having trouble finding a certified mechanic to work on the pin setting machinery.  President Jones stated that during the course of this meeting she has heard a great deal of discussion regarding the budget.  It seems that it is being discussed more and more.  In the very recent past, i.e. FY 2000, the school has operated with a budget that required the transfer of $3 million from reserves to cover the cost of doing business.  Because this was seriously affecting our reserve account, and therefore jeopardizing the long-range future of the school, new budget practices were implemented in an effort to decrease the total annual cost of doing business.  The intent was to decrease the cost of doing business without adversely affecting the programs.  President Jones asked if it is the opinion of the management team that we have gone over the line?  Dr. Wood stated that her approach is to first look at the student’s needs.  To address those needs we put more responsibility on the students to help us decide what they wanted for entertainment and recreation.  We looked at what was age appropriate.  We also have students who have jobs on campus and who earn money.  So for some of the older students who are working jobs we have required them to pay for some of their entertainment off campus.  This is part of the learning process and teaches responsibility.  Dr. Wood stated that some teachers are taking the budget very literally.  To the point where some of them are buying their own school supplies because they feel that is a way to help the school.  There is some competition going on amongst the staff to see who can provide a quality level of service within their classroom or camp for the least amount of money.  But all of the teachers are continuing to provide a quality program for their students.  Dr. Wood stated that she does not see that we have gone over the line.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the only program that was dropped was a 6 – 8 week summer day camp program.  The program was mostly recreation with some independent living skills.  We dropped this program for the 2002 summer but the program is being revisited.  Some of the areas of concern that were expressed by this parent are not the result of dropped programs, but of changes to the program.  For example, during the summer camps we were wearing out the students every day because of too much scheduled.  There was not intense instruction in Braille or Orientation & Mobility.  We spent most of our time going on field trips to baseball games and water parks.  So we looked at designing camps that would be enjoyable to the students while at the same time providing an instructional service to the student.  This past summer’s camps were very successful at that.  Maybe we went to far with the revisions to the camps.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one student had reported that a teacher communicated to the students that an activity was not going to be held because the school does not have the money in the budget.  This is an issue that needs to be addressed.  Our staff should not be communicating this type of information to the students.  The students take that information home to the parents, and often time the information that goes home with the student is incorrect and is left to interpretation.  President Jones asked about the 9-month residential program.  Dr. Wood stated that the secondary students (grades 5 – 12) are required to leave the campus at least once a week.  The students go out to eat, they have recreation, swimming, and bikes every afternoon.  This year’s class schedule contains 7 periods instead of 6.  The intent is to allow the students to have choices, regardless of their ability, in what they were doing during the day.  We have added enrichment classes such as music appreciation, art & drama, independent living skills, organization skills, and athletics.  Those students who chose to ride bikes every afternoon following the school day still have the opportunity to participate in 7th period athletics.  The students have a very full day with very little free time in the evenings.  She stated that she feels that the parents have entrusted NMSVH with their children’s education and their social skills.  And NMSVH designs their programs to meet those areas of a student’s life.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that recreation and leisure are equally important to our students.  She feels that what we communicate to staff in turn gets communicated to parents.  We need to ensure that we are communicating to staff that changes in programs are brought about by changes in focus and our continuing dedication to provide quality comprehensive programs for our students.  Changes are not brought about because of budget concerns.  That is what staff need to be aware of so that we can alleviate inappropriate budget related conversations.  President Jones stated that she is concerned that “budget” is becoming the easy answer for staff to give to students when they ask about recreational activities.  Perhaps we should be saying that we have chosen to invest a little more in the academic and social areas of a student’s life instead of focusing on individual entertainment.  Dr. Johnson stated that she feels we are seeing a normal pendulum swing.  We went from “cost is no object” to “NMSVH has no money”.  She believes that we will swing back to the middle where parents and staff understand that NMSVH is simply ensuring that we provide quality educational and social programs to the students while at the same time ensuring that we will be able to provide quality programs for years to come.  When there is big change the pendulum effect is the natural progression and will settle down.  She has ensured that this has been conveyed to her staff.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the budget cuts that have been made there was never the intent to cut programs or services for our students.  If we communicate that change is for philosophical reasons versus money reasons it will set much better with parents.  Any changes within the educational and social programs at NMSVH have been philosophical.  The money changes have occurred almost entirely at the support level.  This is what must be communicated.  Superintendent Jennings firmly stated that she does not feel that student programs should be cut for budget reasons.   If the academic budget requires additional funding for a program she would rather decrease expenditures under support line items so that the program gets the funding that it deserves.  President Jones stated that it is all about communication.  She suggested that the next INFOCUS newsletter have an article that talks about what is going on in programs and activities.  And communicate what the objective is.  It would be beneficial to everyone if we could communicate that the changes that occur in programs are philosophically driven instead of financially driven.  President Jones stated that when the Board reviews the 2004 proposed budget she wants to make sure programs have the funding needed.  The budgeting changes that have been implemented were designed to establish fiscal responsibility, not to under-fund programs.  If there is any sense that we are under-funding programs, then we need to discuss that issue during the review of the 2004 proposed budget in September and implement measures that will ensure that the programs have the funding that they need.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the bottom line is that staff do not need to be discussing budget issues with the students.  President Jones stated that the staff need to be informed that we are happy with the fiscal responsibility that has been demonstrated by everyone, but choose your words more carefully when communicating to students and parents.  On the subject of the 2004 proposed budget, Jim Salas asked what the basis is for the recommendation to award a 2% cost of living increase in July 2003?  He stated that he feels we need to do a salary survey.  We need to focus on comparability in the occupations and geographic areas where we compete for recruitment and retention of staff.  For example, if we compete for directors in a specific region then we need to do a salary survey for that region.  This will allow us to compete favorably with other schools that might be trying to lure away our professional staff, and will also allow us to attract professional staff.  If we compete locally for our support staff, then we need to survey wages/salaries ranges for the local area.  He stated that he would like NMSVH to be ahead of areas surveyed.  He does not want to offer a great deal more in wages/salaries, but it would be beneficial to the school to be a little ahead.  He stated that he feels that salary surveys need to be done every year.  He feels that the results of the salary surveys should be the basis for the structure of our salaries and any pay increases.  He stated that he does not feel that the 2% increase contained in the 2004 proposed budget should be a cost of living increase, but a comparability increase.  President Jones pointed out that a comparability increase would be an adjustment to pay ranges.  Comparability increase and cost of living increase are two separate issues.  President Jones asked that the topic of salary review be placed on the September agenda and Human Resources provide a report to the Board on what is being done to accomplish a comprehensive salary review.  The 2004 proposed budget will be reviewed and discussed at the September 13, 2002 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.

D.
NM State Investment Council.

Retha Coburn introduced Mr. Duane Henden, Deputy State Investment Officer with NM State Investment Council who provided an in-depth overview of the NMSVH investment portfolio.  The NM State Investment Council manages the NMSVH investment portfolio. They manage investments for approximately 16 state agencies totaling over $300 million

E.
2002 Summer Camps.

Kelly King and Ron Later provided a brief review of the summer camps that were held on the main campus during the summer of 2002.  Kelly King presented two projects that were done by the children that participated in Camp Beary Fun.  She stated that she directed Camp Beary Fun this year.  This was a camp for 6 to 12 year olds.  It was a recreational camp for the younger visually impaired students.  The camp stressed that learning can be fun.  This year there were 16 campers, which was down from 28 campers last summer, which was down from 39 the year before.  On review, the average number of campers for Camp Beary Fun has been between 15 and 19 in summers before 2000.  There were two new 6-year-old campers this year from the NMSVH ECP site in Albuquerque.  The other 14 students were returning campers or students who attend our school.  The theme for the 2002 Camp Beary Fun was Astronomy.  Kelly King reviewed the types of classes that were offered during Camp Beary Fun.  All of the classes incorporated the astronomy theme. This was the second year that Camp Beary Fun did not purchase camp T-shirt but made their own camp designs on plain white T-shirts.  In Braille class, the students made planet books where they cut out the different planets and labeled them.  They then went to the media center and put binding on their own books.  The tech lab was used extensively during this year’s camp.  In Prevoc, the kids put together a model of the solar and lunar eclipse.  Orientation and mobility was also taught during this year’s camp.  Students would be pulled out of class and depending on their level of mobility would receive O&M lessons.  Independent living skills were also taught during the camp.  Each night the students would go swimming and each afternoon the students would get time to play in the playground.  The students did one field trip during the camp where they went to the Space Hall of Fame.  The camp ended with a banquet where awards were given out to the students for their accomplishments during the camp.  Kelly King stated that she feels that enrollment in this camp is down because some of the past participants were enrolled in the camp designed for older students.  She also feels that Outreach services and the public schools have developed better programs and the parents do not feel the urgent need for summer time continuing education.  Some of the parents may also be finding better programs in their home school districts.  Kelly King thanked the Board for supporting the summer camps and allowing her to direct Camp Beary Fun.  She stated that this may have been her last time directing Camp Beary Fun because personal obligations during the summer are increasing with the age of her own child.  Ron Later stated that he directed the 4-week summer enrichment camp.  There were approximately 42 students enrolled this summer.  16 of the students were from New Mexico and 26 students from Mexico.  The 26 students were from Mexico were amazingly pleasant students.  There were 4 different classes in the morning, which included career awareness, which was run by Manuela Heberle.  Manuela Heberle did an excellent job setting up job shadowing in the community.  All of the students enjoyed the job shadowing.  The on campus internships were a definite improvement over last year.  The campus staff were very willing to help out with the on campus internships.  The students were also offered art classes where they made wind chimes and horsehair pottery.  Math classes were also offered.  Math class was not very popular with the students but several of the parents were pleased that math classes were offered.  Reading classes were held separate from Braille classes.  Cheryl Petree had each student write and illustrate a Braille book for primary level students.  These books will be used in the primary level classes on the main campus this school year.  This was a goal that was set after last year’s camp and was successful this summer.  Pat Vigil and Bea Milos did an excellent job assisting the students with food preparation classes.  Technology was offered and was popular.  Gym classes included goal ball, archery, bowling, and crab soccer.  Orientation and mobility lessons were held.  The O&Ms also held evaluations during the camp on parent request.  This proved to be very popular with the parents from the Albuquerque area.  Ron Later wanted to recognize Mimi Schaffer for her work during this year’s camp.  Not only was Mimi Schaffer doing orientation and mobility lessons and evaluations she also filled in for Cheryl Petree when she was injured and unable to cover her classes.  After the Mexican students went home, reading and Braille were consolidated and art was dropped because we did not have enough students to justify 4 classes.  The students also went to the Braille Trail and repaired some of the Braille signs.  The students were not able to get all of the Braille signs repaired but Sandra Montoya said that she would see if some of the school year students could work on the project during the weekends on campus.  Ron Later briefly described the rest of camp schedule and activities.  Ron Later stated that only 3 of the 42 participants were NMSVH students.  He feels that this shows that we were very effective at advertising the camp and its benefits statewide.  He attributed this increased awareness to the NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Teachers.  The camp resulted in 2 new NMSVH enrollments and 1 family who is considering future enrollment.  Ron Later stated that he felt that the Mexican student’s involvement in this year’s camp was beneficial to everyone involved.  There were some minor problems regarding transportation and interpreters but NMSVH staff quickly and efficiently handled the problems.  Ron Later stated that if the Mexican students participate again next year, some firm departure and arrival dates need to be established.  Interpreter volunteers from the community need to be contacted ahead of time in case the Mexican school is not able to provide an adequate number of interpreters.  We also need to ensure that we get applications for all of the Mexico students in advance.  Ron Later stated that this year we demonstrated that we could handle 42 students, so he feels we need to increase the number of students participating in the camp.  He also feels that we need to offer a wider variety of afternoon activities.  Ron Later stated that he feels that this year’s summer enrichment camp was much improved over last year’s camp.  The Board expressed their appreciation for the excellent work that went into the camps that were held on the NMSVH campus.  They thanked Kelly King, Ron Later, and all of the staff that assisted for their hard work and dedication.  President Jones asked if there were any questions regarding the 2002 summer camps?  There were no questions.

F.
Centennial Celebration Update.

Superintendent Jennings reported that during the last meeting of the Centennial Core Committee the author and editing committee of the centennial celebration book decided that they do not want the entire Board of Regents to preview the book prior to publication.  They are afraid that too many people involved in the review process will cause unnecessary delays in publication.  The author and editing committee agreed to allow the Superintendent, as representation for the Board of Regents, to preview the book prior to publication and provide her opinion to the Board of Regents.  Following discussion the Board elected to have Superintendent Jennings review the contents of the NMSVH centennial celebration book and provide a report to the Board.  Following the Superintendent’s report the Board will make an endorsement determination. 

G.
Contract Architect, FMSM Design Group.

Mr. Greg Hartman with FMSM Design Group, Inc., NMSVH’s new contract architect firm met with the Board of Regents to brief them on the services that will be provided by his firm.  Mr. Hartman stated that he feels that FMSM Design Group, Inc. is privileged to have been chosen as the contract architect for NMSVH.  FMSM is excited to be the new contract architect for NMSVH and looks forward to working on facility improvements for the school.   He stated that he feels that he brings a pretty experienced team to NMSVH.  Mr. Hartman explained how FMSM Design Group, Inc. is structured.  He reviewed past projects and current projects that FMSM Design Group, Inc. is responsible for.  Mr. Hartman stated that the proposal submitted by FMSM Design Group, Inc. was broken down into hourly rates for services.  He stated that NMSVH might find it advantageous to revise the contract to a lump sum fee for a project versus hourly.  Hourly billing on a project can get extremely complicated for everyone involved.  President Jones stated that she appreciates Mr. Hartman coming down to meet with the Board of Regents.  She stated that NMSVH has a pride in the campus and has a commitment to maintaining the facility.  She asked if anyone had questions for Mr. Hartman?  Jerry Gililland stated that he would like to see more architect involvement at the project site once a project is started.  Mr. Hartman explained that a large percentage of projects do not require constant overview by the architect.  However if a project is underway, and NMSVH wants an on-site visit during the project work, their firm would be happy to respond to the request.  President Jones explained that the Board of Regents is involved in the planning portion of projects, and keeps involved through project updates.  The day-to-day management of contracts and services between the architect and NMSVH will be taken care of by NMSVH administration.  The Board of Regents has, in the past, had a very strong relationship with the architect.  The Board counts on the architect to provide good advice on the optimum use of its facilities.  Mr. Hartman stated that the Board of Regents could count on FMSM Design Group, Inc. to provide the advice and services that they expect and that they are committed to being responsive to NMSVH.

XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.
There was no discussion regarding the Board Meeting Schedule.


B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  


D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was no discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist or General Fund Checklist.

Meeting Adjourned at 5:05 p.m., Friday, August 9, 2002

(Approved:  13 Sep 2002)


(Approved:  13 Sep 2002)

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Reta Jones, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary

NMSVH Board of Regents
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